  BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT
Spring Meeting AGM  

Friday 22nd April  2016
at 2.00pm
at The Molteno Hall
1 Welcome
Present were: 
Richard Barclay (Innerhadden, Chair), Iain Hope(SNH), Ian Dingwall, Emma Paterson & George Coyne(Auchlyne), Robert Dalglish (Innerwick), Alan Cory-Wright (Auchessan), Phil Robinson & John Sinclair (Meggernie/ Lochs), Robert La Sales de Terriere (Crossmount), Calum Gillies (Dalchosnie/ Kynachan), Ally McNaughton & Iain Wotherspoon (Glen Lyon Estate), John McNulty & Kevin Peters (FE), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Duncan Richardson & Lord Pearson (Coire Carie), Morven Frost (Boreland), Donnie Broad & Jimmy Barrie (Glenlochay Estate), Liz Auty (JMT), Anna Krijnsen (Trinity College Dublin), David Rankin (Innischoarach),  Andrew Duncan (West Tempar),Nicola Colquhoun (LLTNPA & Auchlyne Estate), Tim Fison (HPCLT), John Holland (SRUC), Kevin Grant & Alastair Riddell (North Chesthill), Victor Clements (Secretary)
2 Apologies
Hamish Rae (South Chesthill & Inverinian), Graeme Anderson (Kiltyrie), Niall Robertson (Crossmount), Davie Pirie (Innerwick), David Brown (Innischoarach), Tom Turnbull (ADMG)
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as a true and accurate account of the autumn meeting. Proposed by Alan Cory Wright, seconded by Emma Paterson.

4 Matters Arising
There had been no further contact from Fire & Rescue Service.

5 Election of Office Bearers
Richard Barclay (RB) had previously indicated his wish to stand down as Chair after five years.

Alan Cory Wright (ACW) of Auchessan was elected as Chair, nominated by RB, and seconded by Alastair Riddell.
In order not to have the Chair and vice-Chair as neighbours within the same sub- area, Emma paterson stood down as vice Chair of BDMG. It was decided, as per previous recommendation, to elect 2 X vice Chairs to provide a lead in each of the other 2 X sub areas.

Morven Frost of Boreland was elected vice Chair from the Middle Group, proposed by RB and seconded by Iain Wotherspoon.

Richard Barclay volunteered to stay on as a vice Chair for the North Group, and this was seconded by ACW.

There were no other candidates for these positions.

VC was asked to continue as Secretary/ Treasurer for another year.
6 Accounts & Budget for 2016-17
BDMG had £5006.70 in account at 31st March, with £1000 grant from SNH still to be paid. The effective deficit for the year was therefore £1104.40. BDMG was able to pay 50% for Deer Management Plan costs out of existing reserves, and had received £2000 grant from SNH to date.
In the year to come, keeping the subscription at £10 per stag would allow the bank balance to increase to over £8500. It was agreed to keen subscription at this level, to build up reserves for expenses in future. The hind cull had decreased significantly in 2015-16, and our ADMG subscription would decrease. Stag nos and therefore subscriptions were broadly in line with previous years.

There was £20 subscription still outstanding, and a double- invoice of £370 would need to be corrected.

The accounts were accepted by the Group.
7 Reviewing the 2015- 16 Season

The following comments were made about the 2015-16 season:
Innerwick had a lot less hinds, but large numbers of young stags running around.

North Chesthill also had numbers of young stags, fewer hinds.

Glen Lyon Estate had fewer hinds.

Innerhadden had a lot of stags and hinds, although fewer hinds than previous years.

HPCLT woodland was improving. They would have a Forestry Commission inspection this year.

Dalchosnie/ Kynachan has less hinds, but deer were all in good condition.

Crossmount reported similar to above properties.

NTS reported fairly stable deer numbers.

Glen Lochay Estate reported fewer hinds, but a lot of young stags.

There were a lot fewer deer on Meggernie/ Lochs this winter.

Corie Carie carry a lot of stags, although fewer to the west. They only have 20 X resident hinds now. They have a lot of straying sheep at the moment.

FES culls in line with previous years and expectations. Very wet season.

Auchessan only took a small number of hinds.
8  New Deer Management Plan

The draft DMP had been circulated in early October and presented at October BDMG meeting. It was consulted on with SNH and other agencies through to February, when an open consultation took place through to this meeting. It had been planned to endorse the DMP at this meeting, but SNH had undergone an internal restructuring and fresh comments had been received the day before the meeting, so that this was not possible. These comments have been forwarded to members with the minutes of the meeting.
It was explained that the SNH written comments on the consultative draft BDMG DMP (available to DMG members) are considered by SNH to be ‘advisory’. There was a discussion about what SNH considered to be the deer management priorities for the BDMG. It was suggested that important priorities for the DMG included matters relating to the sex ratio of the deer population (currently skewed in favour of hinds) and to local densities of deer (especially hinds on winter range). It was noted that there is published research available relating to sex ratios and density-dependence in red deer. The SNH comments are informed by the published research and it is suggested that satisfactorily identifying and addressing any matters relating to sex ratios and density-dependent factors are likely to result in benefits for the private interests (e.g. sport stalking) and for public interests (e.g. the condition of qualifying habitats in designated sites).
It was agreed that the Group would meet on Friday 13th May to discuss population modelling at a sub- area level, and see if a suitable level of information could be derived from discussions. (NB Potential change of date to Friday 27th May).
There was a proposal in the plan to split the North Group in to NW and NE sub- areas, and people were generally happy with the principle of that.

Over the course of the winter, all sub- areas had been cautious about their hind culls, as numbers appeared to be very much under pressure at the autumn meeting. The collated cull levels were in line with recommendations at the autumn meeting.

There was some discussion about population modelling, and what level of work was required going forwards. This would be addressed at the meeting on 13th May.

Relatively little feedback had been forthcoming re: the plan during the period of consultation, although that 2 X community councils knew how to find us when they were looking for support at a subsequent date reinforced the view that local communities will make contact when there is a genuine issue to be addressed.

The DMP needs to be signed off and re-assessed before the end of June. With the late comments, there is now some urgency to do this, particularly as discussions also require to be had re: possible new Section 7 agreement.
9 Section 7?

There was a discussion about a proposal to extend or renew the BDMG Control Agreement and about the potential relationship between the BDMG DMP and any Agreement. There were mixed views within the Group as to whether a new Section 7 was appropriate or desirable. While no count of hands was made, the Group as a whole appeared to now be more sceptical about a Section 7 than they were 6 months previously. For comparison, it was explained that SNH had not pursued any completely ‘new’ Control Agreements elsewhere for a number of years, and if an Agreement was to be extended or renewed there would have to be a clear reason for doing so (i.e. preventing damage by deer). Initial drafting of what an agreement might look like had been carried out, but that was not yet available to the Group. The previous agreement required population densities set at a sub- area level, with Habitat Impact Assessments being used to monitor the habitat response to this. No decision was made on this at the meeting.

There was considerable discussion on the SNH position regarding whether or not a new (or extended) Control Agreement is required at the BDMG. It was acknowledged that, over the period of the 2010 – 2015 Agreement, deer and sheep numbers had been reduced overall and that herbivore impacts had also reduced overall. Although SNH had begun considering what should be included in an Agreement for BDMG, there were several considerations to take into account, including, for example, the Land Reform Act (passed as an Act in March and due to be enacted in May) which has implications for DMPs and Control Agreements. It was suggested that, ideally, the measures that would be suitable for including in an Agreement would be equally suitable for inclusion in a DMG DMP.

BDMG members made it clear that it would be helpful for SNH to provide direction and guidance on any specific deer management measures that may be required to maintain or enhance the condition of qualifying habitats on designated sites in the BDMG area.
10 Recruitment Counting 2016

It was very important that ALL group members carried out a recruitment count before 12th May or so, and reported the numbers to Secretary. This figure is the single most important component of the population models.
11 Health & Safety matters

North Chesthill and neighbouring estates were looking at a new radio system, and made Group members aware of this. Radio communications would become more important if the Group went back to foot counting. The system would include a satellite tracking device for use in emergency situations.
12 Wider Deer Management Issues

SNH Update

There was no additional update from SNH.

ADMG Comment

Tom Turnbull was the new ADMG rep for this area, from Strone Estate on Loch Fyne. He was Chair of the Inveraray & Tyndrum group.

Every group was taking forwards their DMP at the moment, and involved in the re-assessment process. ADMG was inputting in to how the results would be interpreted.

There had been a case of CWD (Chronic wasting disease) in a reindeer in Norway, so the threat level from this disease had increased. Anyone with guests or visitors from Scandinavia is asked to ensure that they abide by stricy hygiene recommendations re: clothes, boots, field equipment. ADMG and the BDS had circulated advice about the disease via E- Scope.
The meeting had previously heard about E-coli, and that recommendations for dealing with this were currently being developed.
13  Next meeting (s)

The next autumn meeting would be on Friday 28th October, 2pm, Molteno Hall.

The follow up meeting to allocate culls for the coming season would be on Friday 13th May, 3  pm, at Molteno Hall. (NB Now changed to Friday 27th May)
14  AOCB

It was likely that there would be an enhanced focus on hygiene and training as a consequence of the E-coli case in 2015. Changes to working procedures are being developed at the moment, yet to be confirmed.
It is believed that Simpson Game are applying for SQWV status.

SRUC are holding an event in Crianlarich on Wed 27th April, looking at research needs with respect to management of red deer. A number of BDMG members would attend. John Holland to circulate reminder before the event. All welcome to attend.

Lord Pearson asked if there were any plans to have a single collection system for Glenlyon? For the moment, estates seemed to be happy with their current arrangements.

BDMG had been asked to comment on a woodland planting application at Morenish on Loch Tay side by both Glen Lyon & Loch Tay and Killin Community councils. There were concerns from them that the overall design was poor, but also that fences may cause deer to get caught on the roadside. The op part of the proposed planting would not be deer fenced, and several members of the group had concerns about this. FCS were currently determining whether an EIA was required. If it was, then we would be consulted. BDMG had significant concerns about the proposal if it came forward in the manner that had been described to date.
The Group paid its respects to Judge Stroyan who had recently passed away. The Judge was a staunch supporter of the Group, a past Chairman of the West Rannoch Group, and always took a keen interest in deer and their welfare.
